
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 9th May 2013

Present:
Councillors Henson

Derbyshire, Bain, Bunday and Don

Tenant Representatives:
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)

Lynne Lund  (Highfield Road)

Josephine Copson (Town Centre)

Trevor Nash (Counties)

Sandra Nash (Counties)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)


Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Louise Woodward (Rothwell)

John Potts (Silver Service)


Brent Woodford (Ashley)


Colin Medlycott (Avondale)

Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)


Leona Mantle (Housing)

Leanne Hunt (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator)

12.TF.104
ELECTION OF CHAIR

It was proposed by Brian Kimpton and seconded by Councillor Duncan Bain, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Steve Bellamy was duly elected as Chair of the Tenants’ Forum for the municipal year 2013/14.
12.TF.105
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR


Two nominations were received:-

1. Colin Medlycott was proposed by Cllr Jenny Henson and seconded by Martyn Lund

2. Brian Kimpton was proposed by Gloria Tubb and seconded by Trevor Nash


A vote was taken by members of the forum and accordingly, it was
RESOLVED 
that Colin Medlycott be appointed Deputy Chair of the Tenants’ Forum for the municipal year 2013/14.

Colin Medlycott took the Chair for the meeting and thanked members for their vote of confidence.


It was noted that new members of the forum were needed.  Brent Woodford advised the forum that he would have a table at Weston-by-Welland Summer fete on 18th May 2013 to promote the forum and try to encourage new members. 
12.TF.106
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Bellamy (KBC), Jim French (Desborough), Moira Brown (Highfields), Neil Bradley (Cranford) and Linda Nash.
12.TF.107 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

12.TF.108
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th April 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

12.TF.109
MATTERS ARISING

12.TF.95 (12.TF.82) 
John Conway reported that meetings with managers and trades people were to take place throughout May to finalise priorities and it was hoped this would be completed in June.
12.TF.97
Welfare Reform Update
172 people out of 365 tenants had now been interviewed who would be affected by the ‘number of bedrooms’ changes in welfare reform.

12.TF.99
Housing Ombudsman

This item would come back on the agenda in the autumn when it was hoped there would be further information.

12.TF.110
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
12.TF.111
INTRODUCTORY TENANCY REVIEW
A report had been submitted by the Tenants’ Overview and Scrutiny Panel outlining details of the next review they wished to undertake of Introductory Tenancies.

It was noted that the review of Connect was completed and therefore the Overview and Scrutiny Panel wished to request permission from the forum to proceed to the next review of Introductory Tenancies.
RESOLVED
that the forum unanimously voted for the Tenants’ 


Overview and Scrutiny Panel to proceed with the 


review of Introductory Tenancies.
12.TF.112
END OF YEAR PERFORMANCE INFORMATION

Leona Mantle, Tenancy Services Manager, gave a brief presentation titled Housing Performance Indicators 2012/13.  She reported the following:-
· Kettering Borough Council collected 98.98% of the rent 
which was due – £14,210,000 was due in and Kettering 
Borough Council collected 
£14,066,000
· Arrears at end of year were £148,000

· The percentage of tenants owing more than seven weeks 
arrears reduced from 2.74% in 2010/11 to 2.56% in 
2011/12 to 1.9% in 2012/13
· Fewer tenants were evicted for rent arrears – 0.57% (21) compared to 0.64% (24) the previous year
· The number of homeless households in temporary accommodation rose from 15 to 32 in 2012/13

It was noted that there had also been an increase of over 8% in homeless applications last year as well as a rise of people coming through the doors which meant that there was now an increased pressure on the Council to find accommodation.

· 165 affordable homes were delivered during 2012/13, a significant increase from 2011/12


John Conway reported that Home Housing were considering options for utilising the former YMCA hostel in Northampton Road and he was expecting them to advise the council of their plans in the near future. Any information would be provided to the next meeting of the forum.

The percentages of how many repairs were completed within the priority times of 24hrs, 7 days and 90 days showed a reduction in all categories compared to the previous year.  The Tenants Overview and Scrutiny Panel had been monitoring the figures and were due to have a meeting with officers from Environmental Care to discuss the situation which would include the issuing of Satisfaction Survey cards also.


Information on the number of voids over the past five years were reported as :-

2008/09 – 162

2009/10 – 184


2010/11 – 170


2011/12 – 245


2012/13 – 366


At the beginning of this financial year, Kettering Borough Council was concerned about the upward trend in voids.  Therefore, some intensive analysis of why people were leaving their homes was carried out.  The analysis showed that the most common reasons for leaving properties were ‘death’ and ‘moving to residential care’.  It was clear there was an ageing population who had lived in their homes for a considerable length of time.  This had had a direct impact on the amount of void works necessary to re-let the properties, as many of the homes were un-modernised.  Exit surveys were completed wherever possible, so trends could be monitored.

Leona Mantle then gave information of what the Silver Service, Income Team and Neighbourhood Team were proud of achieving in the past year.  Lynne Lund congratulated all the staff on behalf of the Tenants’ Forum for the work they do.  It was suggested that some of the information be published in Connect as it was important for people to see.

John Conway suggested to the forum that a future issue of Connect should contain a pullout section with ‘key facts’ from the annual review. 

AGREED
that the pullout would go into Connect so that all 


tenants would receive a copy.
12.TF.113
HOUSING TOUR 11TH JULY 2013

Leona Mantle gave a presentation which suggested sites for the 2013 Housing Tour.

These were:-

· Tresham site

· Dryden Street

· The Grange, Desborough

· Burton Latimer development

· Pytchley Rd estate

· Hampden Crescent

· Addison Road, Desborough

· 123-129b Highfield Road, Kettering 

· Yeomans Court, Burton Latimer


The coach would leave the Kettering Borough Council offices at 5pm on 11th July 2013 to view the above sites.

12.TF.114
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Martyn Lund reported that the effect of the Connect review would become apparent over the next few issues.

As previously reported, the panel would be meting with officers at the depot to ask questions regarding the performance indicators.

12.TF.115
CONNECT

Lynne Lund reported that Annette Wildes had joined as a new member and had submitted a great article to be included in the next edition.

An advert would be going in for a vacancy for the Editorial panel member position.

12.TF.116
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Discussions took place in relation to how involved tenant representatives should get involved with the general public in their area.  It was advised that in the case of ASB not involving council tenants, all concerns should be directed at the Police and Environmental Health department in the first instance. If the issue concerned council tenants, the Neighbourhood Manager should be contacted. Tenants should be advised to keep a diary of the events.
It was noted that the constitution of the Tenants’ Forum could be found on the Council website via this link:-

http://www.kettering.gov.uk/site/scripts/download_info.php?fileID=3638
RESOLVED
that all members of the forum would receive a copy 


of the constitution with the next agenda.

Colin Medlycott advised the members of the Forum that Cllr Duncan Bain had been elected as Deputy Mayor for 2013/14 and would be Mayor in 2014/15 and would therefore not attend the Tenants’ Forum for the next two municipal years.  Congratulations were given to Cllr Bain on his new position and he was thanked for his contribution to the forum by all members.
12.TF.117
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Brent Woodford.
12.TF.118
DATE OF MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 13th June 2013 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.45 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
rap
Tenants Forum No. 1
09.05.13

